Friends of the Tuolumne, Inc.

7523 Meadow Ave

Stockton, CA 95207

June 6, 2007

Ms. Kimberly D. Bose, Secretary

Federal Energy Regulatory Commission

888 First Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20426

Dear Secretary Bose:

Re:  Don Pedro Project 2299-057

The Friends of the Tuolumne, Inc. are signatories to the 1995 FERC Settlement Agreement (FSA) and active members of the Technical Advisory Committee for the Tuolumne River.
We have studied the literature compiled by the California Department of Fish and Game (CDFG) in 1996 and participated in the public process regarding their proposal to operate a hatchery on the Lower Tuolumne River.  We have had personal conversations with Bill Loudermilk, Regional Manager, regarding his plans.  After analyzing the available technical research provided by Mr. Loudermilk and his personal interpretation on the research, we remain opposed to a hatchery on the Lower Tuolumne River.

Extensive review of the “Coldwater Aquaculture and Fish Genetics Bibliography” compiled by CDFG in 1996 revealed widely held biological conclusions that hatcheries harm, rather than help, naturally spawning salmon.  When we asked Mr. Loudermilk if we had overlooked some research that supported hatcheries, he said there was none.

The proposed hatchery needs approximately 30 cfs.  That water would need to be new/additional water because the FSA expected the FERC flows to be for the entire river.  Included in the FSA was expected increased flows from the diversion of municipal water from Fox Grove.  That water is also expected to be for the entire 52 miles.  CDFG’s previous hatchery proposals expected to withdraw the water from the first 1 ½ miles below the dam—important fish water especially in drought years.

We have grave  concerns regarding potential damage to naturally spawning fish, especially genetic pool weakening.  The FSA requires the parties to fully protect the genetics of our salmon.  A hatchery would most likely violate the genetic preservation mandate and leave CDFG open to lawsuits.

At this point in time, we do not have a genetic base line that would be needed to compare to post-hatchery genetics.  We contend that the Tuolumne River salmon are distinct from the other San Joaquin River runs based on empirical observations by long-term resident fishermen.  There may also be issues with genetic traits of early versus late spawners that have yet to be studied.

We question the goals of the proposed supplementary hatchery.  Is the purpose to protect genetics of naturally spawning fish?  Is the purpose to enable a sport fishery?  Is the purpose to support an ocean fishery?  Without a clear understanding of the goals, the hatchery will be just another facility to create farm fish.
The only sure way to avoid the substantial direct and indirect genetic impacts on wild fish is to “Just Say No” to artificial propagation of any kind.  Evidence is mounting that domesticated and wild fish are incompatible.  Hatcheries best exemplify the regrettable sequence of plausible but unworkable assumptions that still guide state fisheries policies.

“Hatcheries may post the single greatest threat to the long-term maintenance of salmonids (Hilborn 1992).

“To justify the construction of a new hatchery, the risks of extirpation under the current demographic conditions must exceed the risks generated from fish culture activities.”  Eric J. Loudenslager, Fish Hatchery Manager, Department of Fisheries, Humboldt State University

“I argue that in general only a few of the genotypes and life history types of a wild population will be favored in the hatchery.  We have definitive data from two studies with steelhead showing that natural selection for conditions in the Hatchery (i.e., domestication selection) is very real, so this concern is far more than just something from Chicken Little’s, The Sky if Falling!” Reg Reisenbichler, U.S. Geological Survey, Biological Resources Division, U.S. Department of the Interior

“More importantly, I think it would interfere with the evaluation of massive habitat restoration efforts planned for the lower Tuolumne as part of a Federal Energy Regulatory Commission agreement to re-license New Don Pedro Dam.  We have the opportunity in the lower Tuolumne to really learn if large-scale gravel cleaning operations, riparian restoration, exotic predator control and other measures can improve a regulated river for salmon.  The dumping of millions of hatchery fish into the river will considerably complicate interpretation of the results of the restoration program.”  Dr. Peter Moyle, Professor of Fisheries Biology at the University of California, Davis
Mr. Loudermilk, in a personal telephone conversation, agreed that state-owned hatcheries have had negative impacts on wild salmon populations.   But some fisheries would be decimated without them (per Mr. Loudermilk).  We cannot afford any more negative impacts—our fishery is not decimated.  We only need adequate flows as demonstrated since the FSA flows were instituted.

These following questions have been previously raised, but as yet remain unanswered:


How will the functioning of the hatchery be reviewed by concerned 
stakeholders?  How will their ongoing and future concerns be satisfied?


Why has this hatchery not been discussed at the Technical Advisory 
Committee (TRTAC).  The TRTAC is a group of fishery biologists familiar 
with the Tuolumne River, and their consensus regarding building the 
hatchery should be required.  Any study fish produced should be raised 
only on specific TRTAC request.


What if the hatchery operational budget is inadequate?  What will be 
reduced?  Quality or quantity?  How will the decisions be made?  What 
are the priorities and how will they be upheld during budget cuts?


If the hatchery is  designed to help restore the naturally spawning 
fishery, it will be temporary; it should be restricted to only a very few 
generations.  Why build a hatchery for such a short period of time?  What 
steps will be available to shut it down?  How can we take that decision 
away from the political/un-informed public?
Hatcheries cost money.  Any funds available should be put to better use in restoration projects and studies that help guide water policy in the future.  Available funds should be spent on projects and studies supported by the consensus of the Technical Advisory Committee.
Sincerely,

David M. Boucher

President

